Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
December 1, 2008

Attending Senators: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, sherry Ettlich, Paul French, Bill Hughes, Maggie McClellan, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Morgan, Doyne Mraz, Michael Naumes,  Peter Nordquist, Jon Roden, Dan Rubenson, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld, Steven Thorpe, Jody Waters, Taylor York (Student representative) 
Absent:  Gerry McCain, Donna Mills, Greg Pleva, Kay Sagmiller.
Guests: James Klein, Ed Battistella, Craig Morris, Jonathan Eldridge, Peg Blake, Matt Stillman, Paul Steinle, Scott Morrell. 
Agenda: 

1.  Motion to approve the minutes from November 17, 2008
Moved by Mraz, seconded by McClellan.  
Chambers: Need wording revision on the final motion regarding the Face of the Cube.  It should read as follows: That Faculty Senate accept the Face of the Cube recommendations, and send them to the Constitution Committee to draft language for the Bylaws and to department chairs and program directors to begin discussion towards implementation.  (change italicized)  

Vote to approve minutes as amended:  All in favor.  Abstentions: Naumes and Roden.
2.  Announcements

Morgan:  Thanks to the Hannon Library, Debra Brown, Emily Miller-Francisco and more, we now have a writing center in the library. Open 9-4 every day with 2 tutors on hand.  We are very excited. The writing center is located on the 1st floor to the right near Reference section.  The center is for all students.  One-on-one assistance is provided.  We will try to be staffed during the coming summer too.  

Rubenson:  We want to welcome our newest senator Michael Naumes from Social Science.  He is replacing Julie Kochanek.
3.  Comments from Provost Klein:
· Master Academic Plan:  Following feedback that the Dec 15th MAP meeting time was not workable, moved the meeting to Friday, Jan. 9th from 11:30-5.  Lunch will be at 11:30, with the main part of the meeting from 12-5.  

Ettlich: My department will be disenfranchised because all faculty teach classes on Fridays.  We have no opportunity for input.  This is most likely an issue for many departments.  
Klein: We can talk about a tag-team approach then.
Rubenson: We need to try to be flexible and have a representative from each department there for input.  Continuity through the whole session is important.  If everyone took a tag-team approach, it would create difficulties but in a few situations it might be OK.  There is no perfect time available for a lengthy session like this.   

DeHay:  Do you have a selection process in mind for who should come from each department?

Klein:  Only two from each department preferably.  Unfortunately, there is no good time that will work for everyone.

· Budget for this year and next biennium: The state is not going to send us 1.2% of the money that had been budgeted for the rest of this biennium, which amounts to $475,000.  We are covering $370,000 of this by delaying Churchill renovations.  The other $100,000 will be saved by salary reductions, but these won’t have a direct impact on most folks.  We need to watch our savings because we know there will be a tough budget year ahead.  The Governor’s budget is just the first step in a long legislative process, and we can’t predict what the budget will be like when the legislature gets done with it.  We would like to build up our fund balance reserves to 8% (rather than the scheduled 6%) to help weather any shortage next year.
Craig Morris:  Governor recommended an operating budget of $917 million, which is 5% below the operating budget we put in.  Legislature will not be as generous as the governor. More than likely the governor’s budget will be reduced, perhaps by as much as 7%.  On the positive side, capital repair funding is improved over last year, $51 million. Good news is that the Theater project has been put forward to the legislature, as has the capital repair budget with the seismic remodel for Churchill.  Most positive of all is that the Oregon Opportunity Grant funding for a 54% increase has been proposed.  This grant provides funding support for many of our students.  In the meantime, we need to cut $1 million from our budget to go into the next biennium, without affecting our ability to give a quality education.
Naumes: How does this affect searches?
Klein: Don’t know yet.  Governor said not to make cuts that would affect student progress towards  graduation. We have not stopped any searches in progress yet.
4. Advisory Council Report
DeHay: We discussed the budget issues that Provost Klein just reported, plus the fact that the Higher One contract is now up for bid.  

York: Student Senate is looking for students to be on that committee.  We sent out a survey earlier to students regarding the Higher One contract, and a reminder will be going out now to ask students to complete them.  Once we get the student information, it will be sent to the committee, and we will start looking at what other schools are doing. 
Ettlich:  Does this mean that a switch will be made to another vendor? 

Blake: It’s an SOU decision.  The original contract was signed about 4 years ago, piggy-backed on top of the PSU contract.  We signed at the same time as Portland and they are now looking at a new vendor also.  This time we will also go along on PSU’s coattails re: RFP work and connections with vendors, but SOU will make its own decision.  We have received 472 responses to the student survey so far, but need to close it on Friday.  Based on the results, we will follow up with focus groups.  We want to go with what will meet SOU students’ needs and our business needs.  We would like to sign a contract by March or April so it can be up and running by Fall 2009.  Major implementation process will be needed if we choose someone other than Higher One.

McClellan: Advisory Council had talked about the possibility of faculty involvement to support the student body.

Rubenson: Is there a place for faculty to be involved?  Do we have a voice or is Portland making the decision? 

Blake: We do not have to go with the same group that Portland goes with.  We would love to have your input.  We are having meetings every Friday for about an hour and half.  

Rubenson: If you are interested, or you know someone who is interested, email me.

McClellan:  Does Student Senate want faculty to be involved?
York:  I can’t answer that without talking to them first.  However, I think that any and all input is welcome.

Ettlich: Are we looking to go with another vendor? Or going back in-house?
Morris: We have talked about that.  It would be hard for us to go back and do it in-house.  There are certain processes that vendors do for us that we would have to find the budget money to do.  For ex, doing student ID cards in-house would cost $75,000 to $100,000/year. Higher One now provides those services.  More vendors exist now and we are interested in seeing what is out there.

5.  Student Senate
York: I know you are waiting for students to be on your committees.  The wait is almost over.  We are meeting tomorrow and then I will let you know.  The Student Fee Committee is also getting ready to go so they can begin work in Winter term. Regarding the Student-at-Large position, the application process finished a week ago and this representative will be in place by Winter.  Our bylaws need changing because they are 10-15 years out of date re: each seat’s constituency.  We have been waiting for all senators to come to a meeting so that we can vote on this.

Tomorrow is our last meeting. We will be doing a term debrief with two goals. First, we are excited about the work we have done and want to know what others think.  Secondly, our meetings have not always been very pleasant, but rather involved much internal strife.  Hopefully the debrief will help us put the past behind us.
Information Items

6. Academic Program Reviews (APR)

Klein: We will wait on this until next meeting because supporting documents were not sent around in last Friday’s email.  Not good to discuss until everyone has seen it.  
In brief, the APR is in response to the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities (NWCCU), our accrediting body, regarding assessment.  As the draft proposal explains, there had been a system of periodic program reviews in place but it lapsed in about 2000.  We looked at the old process (200 questions) but these involved only a few of the things we needed to know, so we came up with new questions and a new form, together with a calendar for rotating through the reviews.  

Thorpe: If a Department Program has an external accreditation, can that be substituted for this process?

Klein: Yes, the plan spells this out.

7. Campus Convocation around Presidential Inauguration
Rubenson: Discussion about opening up a window in the class schedule for the presidential inauguration in February so that students can watch.  Partly a reward for students’ work with voter registration and getting out the vote.  How do we adjust the class schedule to make that work?  There will be big screen TVs in Rogue River Room and a place in the library to watch the excitement.  

Klein: We need to adjust the schedule so that 9-10 a.m. is free for the inauguration.  We talked about shorting each class a little bit to make up the time equally.

Rubenson:  Or cancelling all classes during that hour, or leaving it up to each individual professor to cancel class but encouraging them to allow students to attend.  

Ettlich:  Could run the 8:00-10:00 classes from 7:00-9:00, but allow all other classes to have their regular class period.  

DeHay: One point in favor of an adjusted schedule is that it would be a model for other events like this in future.
Nordquist: A flexible schedule is hard for the students later in the day, because lives are scheduled.
Case: Faculty can adjust but it is more difficult for the students.  

Doyne: MLK day is the day before the inauguration.  It would be hard to start earlier after a holiday.
Morgan: 7:00 am after a holiday is not good.

Battistella: What if we shift everything the other direction?
Miller-Francisco: Students are working – changing their class schedule would cause chaos.
McClellan: Could we record it and show it in the afternoon?
Rubenson: Kind of like a ballgame, doesn’t have the same effect if watched later.

DeHay: Really important to many students and faculty to be able to attend.

Case: Most seem to be in favor, so it would be best to put an announcement out there now: If you have a Tuesday, 9:00 am class, plan your syllabus to accommodate the inauguration from the start.
York: If every class shifted backwards over the day, this would cause difficulty.  Would be better to cancel classes or allow faculty to make the call.
Thorpe: Faculty can compensate for cancelling via Blackboard.
Rubenson: Is there consensus that we would like to see time given for this?  If yes, then we could pass that on to the actual deciders.
Klein: I could write a note saying cancelling is optional, and plan your syllabus around this.
French: Have to be careful not to be seen to endorse anyone, so McCain supporters are not offended.
Waters: Advisory Council talked about doing this as the “first annual” celebration of the inauguration, making it a regular occurrence.  Something that would happen every inauguration.  

Rubenson: Frame it as connected to the voter registration effort, an every-four-years event.
Ettlich: I liked what Thorpe said- it’s not just that we cancel class for an outside event but that we try to accommodate the learning that needs to occur in some other fashion.  

Klein: When I was a kid we stopped in school to watch the space launches.  It was historic.  Yeah, I could have watched it years later but it was better to see it happening.  

Jon Eldridge:  Obviously, Jody Water’s comments about the politics of this are important but we have an opportunity to state that the election is a historic event regardless of individual politics.  It is worth pausing and appreciating.  It’s a great opportunity.  We will fill up the Rogue River room to watch it.  

McClellan: No matter who won, it would have been a historic event.  

8.  Proposals from the Academic Policies Committee
Stillman:  Please refer to the two handouts that Rubenson distributed via email:  Catalog Year policy and Removing Transfer Barriers policy.  These two proposals are the only transfer-related items that APC plans to bring to you this year.  Will bring additional, non-transfer-related items later on.  These proposals need action now so that we can move forward and are items that can be implemented at any time of year.  

The “Catalog year” policy preferred by Admissions was accepted by both the University Studies (USC) and Academic Policies (APC) committees.  [Mada Morgan clarified that USC approved item #3 only with the rider that it not be applied retroactively back beyond 2006.]  The preferred language in the Removing Transfer Barriers policy was also adopted by both committees.  
Morgan: Transfers have been an issue discussed in the USC for a couple of years.  Strict interpretation in the past was that if it was not on lime sheet, it would not be allowed to meet requirements by the Access Center.  This policy was subsequently revised to allow courses to be used at any point after approval (as in #2).   #3 is the best option, as long as the rule of 2006-forward is stipulated. Many Synthesis courses are not much changed for Integrations.  We’re looking forward to having a constellation of approved courses that can be assessed.

Ettlich: Why 2006?
Morgan: Any problems can be decided on a case-by-case basis, but there will be few cases.
DeHay: Then why have the 2006 deadline?
Ettlich: If the class was the same, why shouldn’t it count if it was taken before 2006?
Morgan: We did not have University Studies prior to 2006.  

Scott Morrell: From a transfer perspective, expiration criteria are based on how long the class has been taught in its current status. 

Ettlich: I was told that we don’t expire courses, and that I had to accept a 30 year old course even though I know the student doesn’t remember what happened back then.

Rubenson: Why 2006?  When we started the new Integration strands, faculty modified some courses to fit the new outcomes, resulting in substantially new courses for General Education.
Nordquist: Can’t we compare course descriptions?

Miller-Francisco: Why would that be different from a course approved in 2007, which may have had substantial changes?

Rubenson: Yes, a course may have been modified to meet the strand goals.  The 2006 caveat is not included in the proposal that we have in front us, but rather is part of the University Studies Committee approval language. 

Bustamante: Specifically Integrations courses?
Morgan: Yes

Rubenson: Questions on the other aspects of these proposals?

Morrell: The language we approved appears in the University of Idaho catalog and reflects practices used throughout the OUS system.  It allows us to proceed with plans to automate transfer acceptances to make advising easier and eliminates the need to make (and continually update) the year-by-year transfer guide.  This will be much more straightforward for everyone.  
Rubenson: We can vote on this next time, unless we are so excited that we want to vote on it now.

Stillman: How about discussion on the Removing Transfer Barriers proposal?
Morrell: This problem first came to light in an email from College of the Siskiyous, which pointed out that SOU requires three courses (equivalent to a year’s worth of work in a subject) while their semester system results in two courses during the same period.  COS viewed this requirement as a barrier to transfer and asked us to revise to make requirements for semester students and quarter students equal.  

DeHay:  12 quarter credits, or 11-12 quarter credits, are required for science? 
Morrell: 3 credit classes without a lab do exist, but we are requiring both semester classes to have a lab.

Morgan: 11 credits could satisfy in some situations.  Once again, University Studies Committee has been talking about this too after inequitable transfer requirements surfaced in regard to the Early Education program.  
McClellan: We require a 12 credit minimum.  The difference spent between our 3 credit classes is the time spent outside of class and in class.  I don’t understand why we are accepting 3 of their 3 credit quarter classes in place of 3 of our 4 credit classes.  

Morgan: We have always accepted courses as a unit.

Bustamante: While it is obvious that these changes will streamline advising, and I have no objection to the current proposal, I think we are approaching a line between making things more convenient for ourselves and more attractive to transfers, and compromising the integrity of our programs. We need to proceed carefully and not get too comfortable making these types of changes casually.

Rubenson: Another aspect – if we tilt the playing field so much toward making it easier for transfers then we give our students an incentive to start somewhere else.  RCC, etc.  Tricky balance between welcoming transfer students and encouraging them to start elsewhere.  Would rather have students start here – education is better here.  

DeHay:  On the other hand, they are fulfilling strands but are not getting the credits.  

Waters: But the students end up with extra credits and end up taking extra classes

Rubenson: Perhaps we should respond not by making it more difficult for transfers, but by showing students that they benefit from starting their education here.  Incentives can work on both sides.

Mraz: Is approval our purview?  Does the administration come into this at all?

Rubenson: Faculty Senate is an advisory body.  What we approve goes to the President for final approval. She has the ultimate authority. 

Morgan: University Studies Committee would like to thank Academic Policies Committee for resolving this problem.

Ettlich: Do Rubenson and Bustamante think that this proposal crosses the line that they referred to?
Bustamante: No, not at this time, but don’t want it to go further.
Rubenson: I am kind of in the same boat.  I worry about this every time we vote on it, but if I have a strong reservation about something, you will probably be able to tell.  

Stillman: I think this is the last item for this year relating to transferability.

Rubenson: Right now, students must use one catalog to meet all requirements, both for University Studies and their major.  Seems like an unfriendly approach for students.  Might make sense to have two catalog options, allowing students to meet general education requirements under one catalog and their major requirements under another. Not clear why we don’t allow that possibility any longer.
Morgan: This goes back to making two catalogs into one.  University Studies is committed to being open and flexible, and this will not change.
Ettlich: The split catalog option was removed without vetting through the Academic Policies Committee or the Senate.  I wasn’t able to trace how it had disappeared.  Was highly beneficial for students.  Nice if this could be re-visited.
Bustamante: Ignores developing synthesis between changes in University Studies and major requirements.  Departments sometimes change major requirements to meet the inadequacies or strengths of General Education.
Rubenson:  Will take this up at next Senate meeting.
Action Items

9.  New Course Proposals from University Studies
Rubenson: Biological Illustration for strand H was added since this item was introduced at last meeting
Ettlich moved to approve all of the proposed courses.  The motion was seconded by Siem. 

No Discussion. 


Vote to approve the new Explorations and Integrations courses submitted by USC:  All in 
favor, none opposed or abstaining.
Meeting ended: 5:20 pm

